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INTRODUCTION

Urbanization and the increasing concentration of population in the ma
jor urban centers in Latin America is often conceived as the manifesta
tion of a convergent economic process, that of industrialization (Roberts
1978). Internal cityward migration and natural increase are two domi
nant contributors to the increase in urbanized population throughout
most of Latin America and the Caribbean in the last four decades (Eli
zaga 1965, Clarke 1974, Davis 1972). In Latin American research, studies
of internal migration and urbanization have proliferated, investigating
regional origins, migration networks, migrant selectivity, aspects of mi
grant assimilation in the urban social, economic and political realms,
and the character and nature of initial settlement (cf. Morse 1971 for a
summary of studies written between 1965-70). By and large, previous
research has not fully explored the social and spatial dimensions of the
process whereby migrants select initial residential sites and subse
quently relocate (exceptions include studies by Brown 1972, Cornelius
1975, Davies and Blood 1974, Vaughn and Feindt 1973, Ward 1976). In
short, we know very little about the paths a migrant follows between the
time he reaches the city and the time he settles into a secure and stable
dwelling environment.

One thesis on the urban settlement patterns of low-income mi
grants that has gained general acceptance among Latin American ur
banists is that proposed by Turner (Morse 1971). Based on work in Peru,
Turner suggests that there is a two-stage process of initial settlement
and subsequent intraurban relocation of low-income in-migrants in
which the central core is the initial "port of entry" and ensuing reloca
tion is outwards to a peripheral residential environment. As a conse
quence of this process, it is argued that peripheral settlements are not
receptor areas for rural in-migrants but rather they are suburban settle-
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ments of low-income urbanites (Eyre 1972; Johnston 1972; Mangin and
Turner 1968; Turner 1968, 1969).

However, recent analyses of initial settlement patterns of in
migrants in the Mexican cities of Monterrey and Guadalajara found
considerable spatial dispersion among the choices of initial residences
(Davies and Blood, 1974; Vaughn and Feindt, 1973). One of the authors,
in her work on Mexico City, found the Turner thesis of initial settlement
inappropriate (Brown 1972) and follow-up studies of migrant experi
ences in several Mexico City colonias appeared to confirm this (Cornelius
1975, Ward 1976). Work on intraurban migrant paths in the low-income
sectors of Port of Spain, Trinidad revealed a similar divergence from the
Turner thesis of settlement pattern evolution (Conway 1976). Finding
support in these critical appraisals of the Turner thesis, we feel there is
sufficient evidence to propose an alternative model of the low-income
migrant's intraurban itinerary.

In our alternative model, while both the processes and patterns of
intraurban relocation are considered, stress is on the relations of this
migrant behavior and the intraurban structure as it evolves through
phases of sustained urbanization. The construct is based on the char
acter of the migrant's decision-making process and takes into account
his· attitudes toward relocation, his aspirations, and his group identity
and affiliations. Furthermore, the construct accommodates for the so
cietal, economic, and institutional constraints that influence the mi
grant's geographical routes through the urban system. While acknowl
edging that "institutional" forces, such as the organization of economic
production, the circulation of capital in the formal and informal sectors,
and the pervading interests of capitalism that interpenetrate public policy
may be important structural determinants in the evolution of the urban
system, we feel it is appropriate here to model the relocation decision
making behavior as it relates to a generalized evolutionary pattern of
urban areal expansion and provide an alternative model to that pro
posed by Turner. Since our proposed model considers the evolution of
low-income settlement patterns as an integral element in the alteration
of the geographical routes migrants take into and through their urban
environment, it is believed to have utility for developing countries in
Latin America and the Caribbean with longer histories of sustained ur
banization than Peru, the country whose experience underwrote the
Turner thesis.

This treatise is in two parts. First, the evolutionary model is pre
sented and depicted as a set of changing relations between the intraurban
relocation of low-income migrants and intraurban structure during three
phases of sustained urbanization-early, continuing, and later phases.
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Then, utilizing analyses in Mexico City and Port of Spain, Trinidad,
empirical evidence is presented to support two of the major themes of
the model; one concerned with the evolution of the intraurban structure
and its impact on redirecting initial settlement, the other concerned with
the continuing role of group and kinship ties in shaping the process of
relocation.

A MODEL OF THE LOW-INCOME MIGRANT'S INTRAURBAN ITINERARY

Our model builds on Turner's ideas concerning the way the low-income
in-migrant at differing stages of economic advancement holds to certain
basic priorities of the dwelling environment. Thus, at the individual
level, the changing emphasis on three basic priorities of the dwelling
environment-accessibility, security of tenure, and amenity considera
tions-conditions the low-income migrant's intraurban itinerary. Accessi
bility refers to the changing relative locations of workplace and residence,
a priority of lasting importance since economic viability in the urban
system is a primary objective of the low-income in-migrant and access to
the job market is a continuing concern. Security of tenure refers to the
individual's concern with consolidating his position in the urban envi
ronment and converting what may be still a fragile economic security
into a more resistant and flexible mode of living, Le., by investing in
home-ownership. Amenity considerations can be the bare essentials
necessary to provide shelter, warm food, and storage, but can surface,
once economic security is obtained, to become a priority for dwelling
improvements and improvements in the residential environment.

However, the way in which these basic priorities are translated
into the intraurban itinerary of the low-income migrant through succes
sive phases of residential development that accompany continuing ur
banization do not continue to conform to the expectations of the Turner
thesis. Turner's two-stage process is considered as merely the early
phase in the relationship between intraurban relocation behavior and
intraurban structure. Two later phases can be typecast in which the basic
priorities are addressed by an alteration in the initial settlement and
subsequent relocation behavior of low-income migrants as the intra
urban structure evolves. Furthermore, the impact of group affiliations,
with or without the reinforcement of kinship ties, on the individual's
assumption of priorities of the dwelling environment, has a continuing
effect on relocation decision-making. The low-income in-migrant as a
member of the marginal sector responds collectively to protect himself
and his fellows and views his goals and aspirations almost entirely in
the context of that class division (Buchanan 1967, McTaggard 1971).
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Thus, even though institutional constraints may continue to impress
their formal directives on the low-income individuals decision-making,
and perhaps more importantly, indirectly constrain choice through insti
tutionally directed policies concerning alterations of the intraurban
structure, we can argue that there will be collective behaviors of in
migrants that relate to a generalized pattern of urban structural change.
And, as an alternative to the Turner thesis, our model of the changing
intraurban itineraries of low-income in-migrants as the urban system
continues to receive in-migrants would appear to be a necessary expan
sion of Turner's pioneering work.

We suggest that the evolution of the intraurban structure of the
major cities in Latin America and the Caribbean, and particularly of the
low-income residential settlement areas, will follow the general pattern
proposed in the three-phase model. The result is a modelling of an
evolving intraurban structure through three phases of sustained urban
ization-early, continuing, and later phases-which is sufficiently gen
eral to highlight behavioral aspects of the alterations in the initialloca
tion and subsequent relocation strategies of successive waves of low
income in-migrants.

EARLY PHASE OF URBANIZATION

During the early phase of urbanization there emerge two distinct low
income zones in the city: Zone 1, the inner city slums and centrally
located provisional squatter areas, and Zone 2, the peripheral squatter
settlements. The inner city is the major reception area for low-income in
migrants who view accessibility to employment opportunities as the
highest priority. With few relatives or acquaintances in the city to pro
vide an economic or sociocultural cushion, an initial location that is
within walking distance of both jobs and food markets is essential. The
only "security" that is important to the migrant at this juncture is that
provided by employment and the opportunity to acquire a steady in
come to improve the migrant's initial precarious economic situation.
Amenity considerations constitute the bare essentials of shelter. Hence
this "bridgeheader" is housed either in self-constructed provisional
shelters or as a renter in the inner-city tenement or barrack areas.

If (or when) the income of the bridgeheader becomes fairly steady
and there is some accumulation of savings (perhaps aided by marriage
to another wage-earner), the now regularly employed worker may be
come concerned with consolidating what he (or the family) has achieved.
Dwelling priorities change. Concerned with the effects that eviction
from rented housing, disease or illness, or the loss of employment

98

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124 Published online by Cambridge University Press

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124


INTRAURBAN RELOCATION AND STRUCTURE

through economic fluctuations may have on the acquired but fragile
economic security and status, the migrant and his family trade off the
convenience of a central location for the security of residential stability
that homeownership affords in a peripheral squatter settlement. Freed
from rent payments, or the threat of disruption that is ever present with
the illegal siting of provisional shelters in the inner city, these "consoli
dators" choose to move to the periphery to establish a permanent resi
dence, thus gaining the flexibility that homeownership possesses and
the ability to vary living expenditures in times of' financial hardship
(Turner 1966).

Such home building can take fifteen to twenty years (Andrews
and Phillips 1970, Mangin and Turner 1968). As individuals, the consoli
dators may live most of these years in partially built houses, they may be
involved in a fight for land titles, but collectively, their existence in
peripheral settlements in ever-increasing numbers guarantees a future
that promises acquisition of permanent title to the land and security. At
these latter stages of consolidation, amenity priorities may surface. With
a continued increase in economic security and perhaps with an increase
in household income as offspring enter the work force, the consolidating
family can move to improve their dwelling environment, substituting
more permanent materials for temporary ones, building more rooms,
completing the interior decoration or installing plumbing, and generally
improving their housing condition (Turner 1968).

As bridgeheaders become consolidators and move to the periph
ery, the inner-city tenement areas experience high turnover rates, thus
providing an available supply of vacancies for new waves of in
migrants. However, this two-stage process, which is, in effect, the intra
urban relocation itinerary that Turner proposed, does not continue ad
infinitum. With continuing urbanization and accompanying changes in
commercial core development and governmental development policies,
there is an evolution of the low-income settlement pattern and altera
tions in the relocation patterns of the in-migrants.

CONTINUING URBANIZATION PHASE

With continuing urbanization, the inner-city area, Zone 1, is no longer
the major reception area for low-income in-migrants. At a time when, in
absolute terms, the number of migrants continues to increase, the inner
city low-income housing supply shrinks. Often encouraged by public
and private interests, the commercial core expands its functional area at
the expense of the inner-city tenement slums. Police control over vacant
land in the central city makes sites for provisional shelters harder to find
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and keep. With or without rent-freezing,l occupancy in the remaining
rent-controlled tenements may become a valuable economic asset, dis
couraging rapid turnover and limiting the supply of vacancies for newer
in-migrants. In addition, some bridgeheaders may have consolidated
without relocating to the periphery, adding to the reduction of the low
cost housing supply in the inner city.

At the same time, the earlier peripheral squatter settlements grad
ually become incorporated into the city, not necessarily as integrated
subcenters, socially, economically, and politically integrated into the
host system (Leeds 1969, Mangin 1967), but rather existing in uneasy
accord with its universe. The contention is that, within this low-income
antisystem (McTaggard 1971), group identity and collective decision
making become equally important factors in the assessment of the
dwelling environment as the changing priorities of the individual. Le
gitimization is achieved through a compromise of interests between the
institutional sector and the low-income communities. Conflict over land
tenure rights and legal titles is ameliorated. Where legal title to invaded
land is refused or delayed, continued occupancy by an effective mass of
homebuilders makes their removal politically unfeasible. The squatters
become, in effect, home and landowners and are increasingly consid
ered so by institutional authority. Similarly, after a period of effective
occupancy, the authorities are likely to accede to community pressure
and provide the settlements with essential services. Transportation fa
cilities, schools, and social services may gradually be established; mar
kets, small shops, food stands, and a myriad of small-scale industrial
and commercial enterprises reflect the response of local initiative; and,
in addition to this'growth of the petty commodity sector, commercial or
industrial enterprises from the host system may locate in or near the
settlements to take advantage of the available labor supply.

With sources of both stable and casual employment expanding in
these "legitimized" settlements, an economic cushion is present for
newly arrived migrants. With the strengthening of community bonds
that have accompanied the legitimization of their existence and the con
tinuation of close kinship relations between the new urbanites and their
rural kin, a sociocultural cushion is also present. Thus, Zone 2 super
cedes the inner-city slum or provisional shelters as the primary recep
tion area for in-migrants. Migrants who have no kin or acquaintances
may still gravitate to the inner city, but, with the dwindling supply of
low-cost housing there, they may be forced to look elsewhere, i.e., to
Zone 2. In response to the demand for housing in Zone 2, a mix of
settlement arrangements develops. Recognizing the opportunities for
supplementing their income, the now-established owner-occupiers may
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build additional rooms as rental units, they may subdivide their plots
and sublet spaces for new migrants to construct their own bridgehead
shelters. Multifamily units with one or more sections used for rental can
be expected to occur, often as not to house newly arrived kin or friends
and acquaintances at the first instance (Ward 1976), but later, they too
may be converted to rental accommodation.

All the while, new low-income settlements continue to mush
room at the periphery of the expanding city. Organized squatter inva
sions, a hallmark of the early phase, decrease in importance as specula
tor entrepreneurs dealing in land subdivision playa growing role in the
land market. Although often of dubious legality, these low-income sub
urban subdivisions generally exhibit the same social and economic char
acteristics as the earlier squatter invasions. 2 In addition, squatter settle
ments develop on land recently cleared and vacated. It may be that
these new peripheral settlements in Zone 3 are replenished by success
ful or not-so-successful inner-city consolidators and by younger.consoli
dators (perhaps newly forming families) from Zone 2, who seek security
in a place of their own, however meager and tenuous the situation at the
periphery may be. A specific flow to the new squatter settlements may
be inner-city tenement occupants who are being forced to relocate under
the threat of urban renewal, block clearance, or eviction. However, there
will also be a continuation of the bridgeheader-to-consolidator process
with renters moving to the periphery as accessibility to economic oppor
tunities afforded in Zone 2 is relinquished for the security considerations
of home ownership in Zone 3.

There is likely to be less of a distinction between these new pe
ripherallow-income settlements and the legitimized Zone 2 settlements,
than there was between the inner-city tenement areas and the early
squatter settlements. Since the growing size of the low-income sector or
sectors can be expected to realize a greater degree of respect from insti
tutional authority, essential services such as water, paved roads, and
transportation facilities may be provided more readily to the new sub
divisions. Therefore, accessibility from the periphery to other parts of
the city is easier for residents of these later settlements, a condition
which was not the case during the early phase of urbanization.

LATER PHASES OF CONTINUING URBANIZATION

At later phases of continuing urbanization, the evolution of the residen
tial structure will be distinctly sectoral in character (Hoyt 1963). The low
income population both in terms of absolute numbers and areal extent
has expanded to a point where it will be considered a potential political
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power with definite group identities and character. As the sector or
sectors extend outward from the earlier legitimized settlements, "they"
pre-empt peripheral space for further low-income settlement and devel
opment in an expansion progression with which the host society and its
institutions are unwilling or unlikely to interfere.

Zone 1, the inner city, no longer acts as a reception area and in
migrants move directly to Zones 2 and 3 with ever increasing propor
tions moving to the lower density peripheral subdivisions (fig. 1). In this
later phase, it can be assumed that very few migrants who are city
bound know absolutely no one (Balan et al. 1973, Brown 1972, Vaughn
and Feindt 1973, Ward 1976). As consolidators move to Zone 3, their
newly arrived migrant kin will initially locate with them (Cornelius
1975). Meanwhile, the legitimized settlements in Zone 2 may be experi
encing the diminution of housing supply that the inner city experienced
at an earlier phase of urbanization. If rent control extends to housing in
these areas, bridgeheaders in Zone 2, realizing the economic asset of the
available rental accommodation there, may consolidate without relocat
ing. Thus, Zone 2 experiences a reduction in residential turnover and
since density increase cannot be sustained forever, the latest waves of in
migrants must look elsewhere. Zone 3, the periphery, becomes more
diversified in its housing arrangements to accommodate for this increase
in potential demand. Owner-occupiers rent rooms or subdivide their
lots and the periphery may eventually become the major reception area.
This choice of the n~wcomer for an initial foothold in the periphery may
accommodate for accessibility priorities as well as security considera
tions. Industrial and commercial activity that developed to tap the labor
supply in the older settlements will have become sufficiently decentral
ized to provide employment opportunities even for newcomers at the
periphery. Kinship ties and group affiliations continue to operate as
essential cushions to ease entry into the urban milieu (Lomnitz 1976).

The existence and economic success of the consolidators, now
liberally dispersed in Zones 2 and 3, provide access to employment
opportunities for the new arrivals through knowledge rather than prox
imity. From their positions in blue-collar occupations, or as petty com
modity producers, consolidators may find job openings for their kin. In
addition, the peripheral settlements may be the foci of a growing num
ber of in-migrants who immediately choose the lower density "subur
ban" environment in which to embark on the self-building process
(Conway 1976). The rationale for this expectation is as follows. First, the
dichotomy between rural living and big-city living is now no longer the
wide cultural gap it was during the early phases of urbanization. Sec
ond, a growing proportion of these in-migrants will be coming not from
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remote rural or farm backgrounds, but from smaller urban centers
(Thomas 1972). Third, more knowledgeable of "urban ways" with the
informal kinship communication networks between city and region im
proving the information on available resources and vacant lots at the
periphery, the low-income migrant can forego the need to experience
the marginal existence of the inner city. A receptive community at the
periphery is a sufficient cushion for his entry into metropolitan life.

In sum, the evolution of the residential system influences, and in
turn is influenced by, the changing geographical routes of the in-migrant.
Viewed in its historical perspective, the inner-city reception area out
lives its utility and eventually the periphery becomes the area to which
later waves of low-income migrants move directly. However, this will
not be the "rural village" envisaged by early commentators as a "refuge"
and a "marginal settlement" in which the culture of poverty acts to
isolate newcomers from the mainstream of an urban existence (Breese
1966, Dwyer 1974, Fryer 1970, Germani 1961, Matos Mar 1961, Smith
1970). Occupied by a mix of urbanites, ex-migrants, and newcomers, the
periphery is linked by subcultural and community ties to other low
income sectors of the city. A variety of common experience, the ex
change of information, and even the emerging group solidarity of the
new communities allow these peripheral settlements to be acceptable
environments in which security of tenure and amenity priorities of the
mass of urbanizing population can be satisfied (Eyre 1972, Conway 1978,
Turner 1972).

EMPIRICAL EVIDENCE IN PORT OF SPAIN, TRINIDAD AND MEXICO CITY

Previous work has supported the ideas of Turner and the existence of a
two-stage process of initial settlement in the inner city and subsequent
relocation in the periphery during early phases of rapid urbanization
(Flinn and Converse 1970; Mangin 1967; Mangin and Turner 1968; Turner
1968, 1969). Hence, the stress in this empirical analysis is on the intra
urban relocation process during later phases of urbanization. Concern
here is (1) with the identification of the evolution of the intraurban
structure and its impact on redirecting initial settlement, and (2) on the
continuing role of group and kinship ties in aiding the process of reloca
tion and in superceding location as a primary bridgeheader intention.

Extracting the major themes from the proposed three-phase
model, the following hypotheses can be forwarded concerning the ex
pected pattern of the evolving intraurban structure and its impact on the
geographical routes of in-migrants in urban systems with long histories
of urbanization.

104

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124 Published online by Cambridge University Press

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124


INTRAURBAN RELOCATION AND STRUCTURE

Hypothesis 1
As urbanization progresses, three distinct low-income residential areas
develop: (a) central-city slums, (b) inner low-income settlements-the
earliest squatments and low-income subdivisions, and (c) peripheral
low-income settlements-primarily newly developing subdivisions with
a diminishing number of squatter settlements.
Hypothesis 2
With continuing urbanization, inner, low-income "legitimized" settle
ments at first become the primary reception area for newcomers, while
peripheral settlements eventually develop a mix of settlement patterns
with an appreciable number of cityward migrants moving directly to the
low-density periphery, omitting the inner city, initial step.
Hypothesis 3
Family and kinship ties persist as important "pull" factors influencing
initial settlement and subsequent relocation decision-making of city
ward migrants throughout the rapid urbanization phases.

To test these hypotheses, use is made of studies conducted by the
authors in Port of Spain, Trinidad and Mexico City. Both cities, although
differing in size.. cultural background, and geographical situation, have
long histories of urbanization, and in both, cityward migration has been
an important element in the evolution of urban residential structure
(Brown 1972, Conway 1976).3

Analysis of Mexico City is based on a comprehensive housing
study conducted by the Mexican Institute of Social Security (Instituto
Mexicano de Segura Social, hereafter IMSS). The district-by-district
comparative data compiled by the IMSS allow strong inferences to be
drawn regarding directions of migration within the city as well as pro
viding evidence of the evolution of the intraurban structure (IMSS 1967).
Complementing the Mexico City evidence is an analysis of the move
ment patterns and behavior of "small island" immigrants4 who moved
to Port of Spain, Trinidad during the period 1920-71 and who now
reside in inner settlement areas and peripheral subdivisions and squat
ter settlements in east Port of Spain. The data base for the assessment of
migration histories of these low-income in-migrants is a random sample
survey of 20 percent of the households in the eastern sector of Port of
Spain conducted on the basis of house-to-house interviews of 2,445
household heads.

Analysis of the residential mobility patterns of this sample of in
migrants, allied to accompanying documentation of the evolution of the
residential structure in east Port of Spain, provides valuable support for
the inferences derived from the Mexico City data concerning intraurban
relocation. These two complementary analyses, together with supporting
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reports and documents on housing conditions and mobility characteris
tics of specific low-income settlements in Mexico City, provide empirical
evidence to test the hypotheses and support the major premises of the
proposed model of the low-income migrant's intraurban itinerary.

THE EVOLUTION OF RESIDENTIAL STRUCTURE WITH CONTINUING URBANIZA
TION

The first hypothesis proposed that in urban systems that have experi
enced a protracted history of urbanization and accompanying in-migra
tion, three distinct low-income residential areas develop: (a) central city
slums, (b) inner low-income settlements-the earliest squatments and
low-income subdivisions, and (c) peripheral low-income settlements
primarily newly developing subdivisons with a diminishing number of
squatter settlements.

Mexico City

An analysis of the growth rates and patterns of settlement in low-income
areas of Mexico City, compiled from a variety of secondary sources and
supported by the IMSS survey data, clearly shows the evolution of three
distinct settlement areas. A brief chronological account can best sum
marize this evolution. 5

Through the 194Os, many low-income families and most new ar
rivals to the city found accommodation in old buildings forming a horse
shoe around the main plaza, the zocalo, in the center of the city. In 1935,
the tugurios, or neighborhoods accommodating the vecindad courtyard
slums,6 were estimated to house approximately five hundred thousand
persons (one-third of the total urban population). By 1952, 60 percent of
all the blocks in the city had some percentage of vecindad housing
(Banco Nacional Hipotecario 1952). However, since 1952, the population
of most tugurios has remained stable or is decreasing (Frieden 1965,
Instituto Nacional de la Vivienda 1958a, Valencia 1965). In addition to
crowded tenement living, the rapid in-migration coupled with the in
ability to meet the rising housing demand resulted in a substantial in
crease in the construction of provisional shelters or jacales. In 1952, jaca
les housed an estimated 315,000 persons (Banco Nacional Hipotecario
1952). Since that time, they have decreased in number and importance.

In contrast, the colonias proletarias, low-income squatter settle
ments or subdivisions, gained in importance. Delineation of the low
income zones by the relative age of the dwellings and by the proportion
of land use in low-income settlement provides an initial classification
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differentiating the inner settlements from the newly forming peripheral
settlements (table 1). Matching Mexico City census districts and the
colonias proletarias for the decades 1930-70 provides a general picture
of changes in growth rates of the three zones (table 2). It can be seen that
the colonias proletarias districts have grown much more rapidly than
have the core areas. Within the Federal District alone the colonias have
increased explosively. In 1952, the colonias housed an approximate
420,000 people (Banco Nacional Hipotecario 1952). By 1964, their popu
lation had tripled and one and a half million people inhabited colonias
(Frieden 1965). It is estimated that in 1970, there were over five hundred
officially recognized colonias accounting for 50 percent of the Federal
District population, with a total of three million inhabitants (fig. 2).7

The most explosive expansion occurred in the newer colonias.
The urban population of the periphery, Le., the areas of the State of
Mexico contiguous to the Federal District, jumped from 294,000 in 1960
to 1.5 million in 1970 (Unikel 1972). The territorial growth of colonias
was just as impressive as the population explosion. In 1940, colonias
occupied about 21 percent of the contiguous periphery of Mexico City.
By 1960, these marginal settlements occupied approximately 35 percent
of the urban land areas, and it has been predicted that during 1960 and
1970, three-quarters of the total peripheral expansion took place in the
form of colonias proletarias (Harth-Denke 1966).

In sum, the history of population and territorial growth in Mexico
City evidences an evolving pattern of the proposed three distinct low
income settlement areas. Differential growth rates of vecindades (central
city slums), inner colonias (legitimized earlier squatments and subdivi
sions) and outer colonias (newly developing peripheral settlements)
highlight their changing importance through the 1930-70 period. In the
1940-50 decade, the highest rates of population growth were in the
inner colonias, but in the 1960-70 decade, the periphery was experienc
ing the most rapid expansion (table 2). Jacales declined in importance
through the period, perhaps a testament to the expanding opportunities
for initial settlement in the colonias. The outcome of this evolution of the
intraurban structure accompanying continuing urbanization in Mexico
City is the existence of three distinct low-income settlement areas, a
pattern that supports Hypothesis 1. Can the same general pattern be
observed in Port of Spain?

Port of Spain

A more complete history of the evolution of the residential structure of
Port of Spain has been documented elsewhere (Conway 1976). Primarily
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TAB L E 1 Mexico City Low-Income Settlement Zones Matched to Census Districts

Criteria

Zone 1
Core

60 % or more of the
dwellings (build
ing) initiated
before 1934

Zone 2
Inner Colonias

60 % or more of the
dwellings (build
ing) initiated
after 1935

Zone 3
Outer Colonias

60 % or more of the
dwellings (build
ing) initiated
after 1952

All sectors have 70% or more of their land area in low-income
settlements.

Census
Districts

All districts within
boundaries of
Mexico City proper
except I and XII
Tugurios are
concentrated in
II, III, and V.

Districts I and XII
in the City, plus the
eastern delegation
of Ixtacalco, and the
two northern
Federal District
delega tions of
Atzcapotzalco and
Gustavo A. Madero.

Some districts are
only partly urban.
Districts include
municipalities of
Zaragosa,
Tlalnepantla,
Ecatepec and
Netzahualcoyotl in
the state of Mexico
and Ixtapalapa in
the Federal District.

Source: Brown 1972, pp. 34-38, 66-67.

a history of sectoral expansion (Hoyt 1963), from early times (nineteenth
century) a separate low-income area developed radiating from the cen
tral city into the eastern periphery. Within this east Port of Spain low
income sector, a distinction can be made between the central-city tene
ment area and the early established low-income subdivisions, now the
inner ring, and newer peripheral settlements contiguous to the inner
ring but extending eastward into Laventille Hills (fig. 3).8 Since the
middle of the nineteenth century, an area of high density, tenements,
and barracks has adjoined the commercial core on its east and northeast
sides. Known as Corbeaux Town, this eastern central-city tenement
area, interpenetrated with the old commercial and market area, was a
haven for waves of in-migrants coming from neighboring Caribbean
Islands, overseas (e.g., China), and rural Trinidad and Tobago (Conway
1976, Ottley 1970). Although undergoing spot urban renewal in the
1960s, vestiges of this central city slum area still existed in 1971. Utilizing
the field survey conducted in 1971 by the Urban Redevelopment Council
of the Town and Country Planning Department of Trinidad, three urban
environmental areas (hereafter referred to as EAs) are considered repre
sentative of the inner ring. Five newer suburban EAs, as low-density
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TAB L E 2 Percent Annual Population Grozvth by Census Districts:
Mexico City Urban Area, 1930-1970

1930-40 1940-50 1950-60 1960-70

Zone 1: Core
Mexico City Core Districts 3.5 4.5 2.0 no data

Zone 2: Inner Colonias
District I, Mexico City 4.0 7.5 4.1 no data
District XII, Mexico City 13.5 6.2 no data
Atzcapotzalco 4.6 11.6 7.0 4.0
Gustavo A. Madero ***1> 17.3 11.0 7.6
Ixtacalco 1.0 11.7 19.3 9.4

Zone 3: Outer Colonias
Zaragosa 1.5 2.2 5.3 18.8
Tlalnepantla 3.7 7.1 13.8 13.6
Ecatepec 1.8 3.8 10.4 18.4
Netzahualcoyotl 26.0
Ixtapalapa 1.5 11.7 12.8 7.8
Mexico City Urban Area 4.1 6.3 5.5 5.7

Source: Brown 1972, Table 8, pp. 70-71.

a_Indicates no urban population reported for that period.
bGustavo A. Madero was considered part of Mexico City proper until 1940.

unplanned settlement areas, constitute the outer periphery (fig. 3).
The three urban communities, Belmont (EA9), Gonzales Place (EA7),
East Dry River and Lower Belmont (EA8) are all incorporated within the
municipal limits, and all have remained areas of low-income settlement
(Conway 1976, Ottley 1970). Examination of a sequence of aerial photo
graphs taken in 1947, 1958, and 1969 illuminates the nature and patterns
of uncontrolled settlement in the peripheral EAs (Conway 1975a). In
1947, while there is evidence of some pioneer settlement in Upper Bel
mont (EA6) and Success Village (EA2), the interior of the Laventille Hills
areas, now delimited as Eastern Quarry and Prizgar lands (EA1), Trou
Macaque (EA4), and Chinapoo (EA5), were virtually devoid of habita
tion at that time. By 1969, all areas had undergone increases in residen
tial density. Upper Belmont and Success Village were heavily settled,
and low-density uncontrolled settlement had spread throughout the
interior area (fig. 3). Although this identification of the inner ring and
outer periphery is not as rigorous as the illumination of Mexico City's
evolving intraurban structure, it would appear that Port of Spain, like
Mexico City, has developed three distinct low-income settlement areas;
a central-city tenement area, an inner ring of early established settle-
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ments, and newer peripheral uncontrolled settlement (fig. 3). Thus, the
Port of Spain evidence also supports Hypothesis 1.

THE INNER CITY AS RECEPTION AREA; ITS CHANGING IMPORTANCE

The second hypothesis stated that, with continuing urbanization, inner,
low-income "legitimized" settlements become the primary reception
areas for new arrivals. It further proposed that peripheral settlements
eventually develop a mix of settlement patterns with an appreciable
number of cityward migrants moving directly to the low-density pe
riphery, omitting the inner city initial step.9

Analyses of the residential histories and changing character of the
housing markets of central city tugurios and vecindades (Zone 1), inner
and outer colonias (Zones 2 and 3 respectively) in Mexico City, and of
the initial settlement and subsequent relocation patterns of East Port of
Spain residents in the inner ring and newer peripheral settlements sup
port this second hypothesis. While the Mexico City evidence highlights
the changing importance of the central city tugurios as the most impor
tant reception area, the residential history evidence of east Port of Spain
residents directly documents the change in geographical routes of city
ward migrants. Supported by recent work on cityward migrant mobility
in selected inner and outer colonias in Mexico City (Ward 1976), this
evidence constitutes firm support for an important argument that is
basic to the proposed model.

Mexico City Experience

A review of available data on the residential experience of Mexico City's
central city tugurios reveals that while they were the major reception
area prio~ to 1950, since that time, direct migration to tugurios has de
creased markedly. La Merced, a major tugurio district, is a case in point
(Valencia 1965). Here, there was a history of substantial direct migration,
but, by the 1960s, extremely high rates of residential stability were found
among a significant proportion of the slum population. Of the migrants
who settled in La Merced directly upon arrival in the city, a total of 79
percent had lived in the area for eleven years or more. In contrast, only 5
percent were recent arrivals (two years or less). Other surveys of tugurio
living supported this finding of high residential stability in the central
city slums (Correo Econ6mico 1965; Eckstein 1971; Lewis 1959). This sug
gests that a process of "consolidation without relocation" may be occur
ring, an outcome Turner expected to be characteristic of city born and
bred families, but not a characteristic of in-migrants (Turner 1966). And,
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if "consolidation without relocation" is occurring, then this would con
tribute to the decline in importance of the tugurios in Zone 1 as recep
tion areas, since it would reduce the potential available housing for
newer arrivals. In addition, a contributing factor to this decline in resi
dential turnover in central city slums is rent freezing. Rent control intro
duced in 1942 and 1948 froze rents at the 1942 level and this underpric
ing of housing has encouraged many low-income residents to stay
where they are, even if it is in less-than-satisfactory (by amenity criteria)
habitation. Evidence on occupancy rates of the three zones in Mexico
City derived from IMSS data throws further light on this question and,
in addition, supports the proposition in Hypothesis 2, that the inner
settlement areas (Zone 2) have high proportions of rental occupancy. We
find the expected high percentage of renters in Zone 1, the central core,
but Zone 2, the inner colonias, contains the high total renter population
of 60 percent. Whether this rental population are bridgeheaders who
subsequently will relocate cannot be determined from this evidence, but
certainly the inner legitimized colonias are no longer occupied solely by
possessor-builders. It can be suggested that demand for rental accom
modation in the inner colonias is the operative force, and it is the dwin
dling supply of accommodation in the central city core that has contrib
uted to this diversion.

Overall, the sum of evidence indirectly supports the first propo
sition of the second hypothesis. Observed is a stabilizing of the turnover
rates in the central city slums (Zone 1), accompanied by "consolidation
without relocation" in these areas by ex-migrants. Inner settlement
areas (Zone 2) have high proportions of low-income renters. Yet, there is
little direct evidence in this analysis of the migrant paths into and
through these alternative reception areas. Fortunately, an analysis of
recent intraurban migrant movements in Mexico City addresses this
deficiency and largely supports the inferences drawn here. Analyzing
the residential histories of residents in three settlement areas, one le
gitimized inner colonia, and two peripheral colonias, Ward (1976) found
that the central city vecindades had declined in importance as footholds,
and the colonias proletarias were the principal areas from which newer
squatter invasions were deriving their population during this later phase
of sustained urbanization.

Not only does Ward's analysis of migration trajectories and pat
terns of movement between housing subsystems corroborate the infer
ences of our Mexico City evidence, but it appears strongly supportive of
our proposed model. While arguing that the center-periphery, vecindad
to-squatter settlement, renter-to-owner trajectory was preponderant in
the late 1940s and early 1950s, Ward suggests an alternative process is
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now operating in Mexico City in which the colonias proletarias are im
portant both as migrant reception areas and as suppliers of population
to newer peripheral squatments and low-income subdivisions. How
ever, it is part of our argument that such changes are not merely specific
to Mexico City (Sudra and Turner 1973), but are the logical consequences
of the effects of urban growth and continuing urbanization on initial
location and subsequent relocation of low-income migrants in general.
Evidence from Port of Spain supports this appeal for a more general
formulation of this changing relocation pattern.

Port of Spain Experience

When a chronology of the latest change of residence of the total sample
of east Port of Spain respondents is compiled, the temporal trends in
direct moves and intraurban relocations evidence a process similar to
that hypothesized in the proposed model (table 3). Noticeable is the
changing role of the central city as a reception area. During the 1935 to
1955 period, the central city is the primary supplier of consolidators to
the inner settlement ring (EAs 7, 8, and 9). However, its relative impor
tance declines as intra-zone movement and direct rural-to-urban move
ment dominate the post-1955 period. And, perhaps of equal significance,
the central city is only a minor source for intraurban relocation to the
peripheral settlement areas (Zone 3) (table 3). It would appear that, like
Mexico City, the central city of Port of Spain has declined in importance
as an initial reception area.

However, further investigation of direct movement to the respec
tive zones reveals a historical pattern which suggests that the evolution
of the Port of Spain system may have advanced beyond the Mexico City
situation. When compared to other in-migration streams to the inner
settlement areas, direct rural-to-urban moves are in the majority. But, by
1971, larger volumes are relocating directly to the newer peripheral set
tlements. Therefore, although the inner settlements are still important
reception areas, in the post-1955 period the major flow is to the pe
riphery.lO Isolating one subgroup of in-migrants, "small islander" im
migrants, and tracing their residential histories on their arrival in Port of
Spain to the subsequent geographical routes taken through the intra
urban fabric, further clarifies the issue. These "small islanders," the
majority of whom came from the nearby islands of St. Vincent and
Grenada, outnumber native Trinidad and Tobago cityward migrants in
the 20 percent sample survey, 699-508. 11 They constitute a major ele
ment of the cityward movement of low-income migrants.

Areas of the city of Port of Spain were the initial place of residence
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TAB L E 3 Direct and Intraurban Moves into Zones 2 (Inner Settlements) and
Zone 3 (Periphery): Latest Change of Residence of Sampled Population in
East Port of Spain

Destination: Environmental Areas 7, 8, and 9 (Zone 2)
Direct Intraurban Moves

Date of 1965- 1955- 1945- 1935- Before No
Arrival 71 64 54 44 1935 Response Total

From Overseas 3 8 7 11 19 0 48
Rural and Urban
Trinidad 53 33 26 18 18 3 151
Central City
(CBD) 39 22 32 20 9 3 125
Within Zone 2 52 28 13 15 9 7 124
From Suburbs
(Zone 3)* 55 36 19 10 9 4 133

Destination: Environmental Areas 1, 4, and 5 (Zone 3)
Direct Intraurban Moves

From Overseas 2 41 17 17 10 4 91
Rural and Urban
Trinidad 86 66 25 21 6 14 218
Central City
(CBD) 17 18 10 4 3 0 52
From Zone 2 53 48 19 9 4 3 136
Within Suburbs
(Zone 3) 89 99 37 9 4 6 244

*Some respondents referred to "Laventille" as their place of previous residence. Although
referring to the peripheral hills, it could refer to a zone of uncontrolled settlement includ-
ing the Piccadilly Street, Rose Hill and Clifton Hill areas, which are perhaps better classi-
fied as Inner Settlement areas (Conway 1975b).

for 45 percent of this group of in-migrants. While 30 percent moved
directly to the eastern suburbs of Laventille, 25 percent moved to other
areas of Trinidad and Tobago. This indicates that Port of Spain was a
major attraction, but detail of the flow to reception areas shows that the
central city was not the dominant "port of entry." While 7 percent of the
immigrants first settled in the central city, 29 percent moved into the
eastern inner settlement zone, and nearly 9 percent moved into the
western area of the city. Approximately equal volumes were arriving in
the inner zones and peripheral zone, and both appear important recep
tion areas for this subgroup of in-migrants. Perhaps of equal significance
to this finding concerning the initial location patterns is the relative
importance of this in-movement in comparison to suburban out-move-
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mente When patterns of subsequent movement are classified in terms of
a directional bias relative to the commercial core (CBD), both in-move
ment (28 percent) and within-zone movement (38 percent) is larger than
suburban movement (25 percent). This would suggest a decline in im
portance of the two-stage process from inner city to periphery for in
migrants and an ensuing redirection of in-migrant initial location to the
inner settlement zone and periphery. Since the direct flow to the pe
riphery is as substantial as the flow to the inner settlement zone, this
would support the earlier contention that the Port of Spain experience is
one that has developed over a long period, and that in 1971, the pe
riphery is now an all-important reception area.

There was, however, an additional proposition in Hypothesis 2.
This suggested that peripheral settlements in the continuing phase of
urbanization develop a mix of settlement patterns. No longer is the
housing mix of the peripheral settlements expected to be dominated by
possessor-builder units. It is proposed that the peripheral settlements
will be the place for bridgeheaders and consolidators, owner-occupiers,
and renters. In support of this proposition, the latest occupancy status
of the sample "small islanders" low-income immigrants in Zones 2 and
3 in east Port of Spain (in 1971) show a mix of housing tenure status
(table 4). In Zone 2, renters are in the majority (43 percent); there is an
appreciable proportion of owner-occupiers who bought homes (32 per
cent); yet, still apparently residentially immobile are a significant pro
portion of possessor-builders (18 percent). No squatting is evident in
this zone. However, in Zone 3, the newer peripheral settlements, there
is the expected pattern of housing occupancy variation. Squatters (14
percent), possessor-builders (25 percent), renters (24 percent) and
owner-buyers (32'percent), all intermingle. Perhaps unexpected is that a
majority of small-islander immigrants have bought properties in these
peripheral settlements with equal proportions moving directly to the
periphery from overseas and from the inner settlement areas of Zone 2
(9 percent), (table 4). Here is firm evidence that a proportion of in
migrants are omitting the initial steps of bridgeheading in either the
central city or the inner zones and moving directly to owner-occupancy
in the new peripheral settlements. Further, it may be noticed that this
type of movement is as prevalent as an outward suburban relocation
thrust from the inner legitimized settlements (Zone 2).

In conclusion, the sum of evidence supports all the propositions
in Hypothesis 2. Not only has the evolution of the residential structure
been seen to influence the initial location and subsequent relocation
patterns in both cities, but the two could also be viewed as representa
tive of two evolutionary stages. The Port of Spain situation is perhaps
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further advanced than Mexico City, but both appear to represent stages
in which the intraurban relocation process is in advance of the Peru
experience on which Turner based his two-stage model.

GROUP AND KINSHIP AFFINITIES: A CONTINUING INFLUENCE IN THE RELOCA-
TION PROCESS

The third hypothesis proposed that family and kinship ties persist as
important "pull" factors influencing both initial settlement decisions

TAB L E 4 Small Islander: 1971 Occupancy Status x Previous Movement Pattern in
Zones 2 and 3 (in Percent)

Zone 2: Destinations (Environmental Areas 7, 8, and 9)
Movemen t Patterns

Owner Tenant at
Present (1971) Possessor- (family) Home will or
Occupancy Status Squatter Builder /Buyer Renter Lessee Percent (Total)

Direct from
Overseas 4 10 10.5 1.0 25.5 (42)
Step-wise
Movement Via
Trinidad 1 1 6.0 0.5 8.5 (15)
Via Zone 3 2 2 5.5 1.0 10.5 (17)
Via Zone 2 7 11 9.5 0.5 28.0 (46)
Via Rest of City 2 2.5 5.5 3.0 14.0 (18)
Via Central City 1 5.5 6 1.0 13.5 (23)

Percent 0 18 32.0 43.0 7.0 100.0
(Total) (0) (29) (52) (69) (11) (161)

Zone 3: Destinations (Environmental Areas 1, 4 and 5)
Movemen t Patterns

Direct from
Overseas 3 5 9 6.0 3.0 26.0 (89)
Step-wise
Movement From
Trinidad 6.5 7 5 6.0 1.0 25.5 (87)
Via Zone 3 1.5 5 6 3.0 15.5 (52)
Via Zone 2 2.0 7 9 6.0 1.0 25.0 (82)
Via Rest of City 0.5 0.5 1.5 1.5 4.0 (16)
Via Central City 0.5 0.5 1.5 1.5 4.0 (15)

Percent 14.0 25.0 32.0 24.0 5.0 100.0
(Total) (49) (85) (108) (83) (16) (341)
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and subsequent relocation decisions of cityward migrants throughout
the urbanization phases. Evidence from the responses of "small islander"
in-migrants to Port of Spain to a series of open-ended questions concern
ing their motives for moving to the city and their reasons for subsequent
relocation in the eastern sector largely supports this third hypothesis. 12

Collapsing the variety of responses of small islanders into mean
ingful categories results in the establishment of six general categories of
reasons for movement to Port of Spain, and seven categories of reasons
for movement to eastern districts. In both movement streams, family and
kinships ties emerge as important influential factors. Half of the respon
dents stated they moved to Port of Spain either voluntarily to join rela
tives (37 percent) or as dependents moving with their families (13 per
cent). The "pull" of the city and employment-related reasons were of
fered as motives of 36 percent of the respondents, while 11 percent stated
house-acquisition considerations as their primary motive for moving to
Port of Spain. Analysis of the reasons for moving either to the inner
settlement areas (Zone 2) or peripheral areas (Zone 3) indicates an in
crease in the importance of house acquisition considerations in the pe
ripheral areas (Zone 3); 9.5 percent moved because they wanted a place of
their own; 21.5 percent moved to build or buy a house; 11 percent moved
to a better or bigger place; and 28 percent moved because they perceived
the periphery as an area in which accommodation was available (for rent
or purchase). In contrast, family and kinship ties are more important in
the relocation movement stream to the inner settlement areas, Zone 2.
While house acquisition considerations constitute 53 percent of the of
fered motives, 32 percent of the respondents declared family ties as the
important consideration.

In addition to this evidence of offered motives, further support for
Hypothesis 3 can be elicited from details of the small islanders' first "foot
hold" in Port of Spain, however temporary it may have been. For all the
in-migrants, regardless of their destination, 66 percent indicated their
initial place of residence was in the homes of friends or relatives. The rest
moved into their own residence (33 percent), and very few stayed either
in a hotel or boarding house (1 percent). Rather conclusively, the role of
kin, providing an immediate "social cushion" for entry into the urban
milieu, is clearly documented here. But, the question still to be addressed
is whether these kinship affiliations persist in the subsequent relocation
process. There is some evidence that may throw light on this notion.

When the motives of the small islanders who moved directly to
peripheral areas in Zone 3 are compared with the motives of their com
patriots who moved from city areas to the periphery, some confirmation
of the continuing role of family ties in the relocation process can be ob-
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tained (table 5). Of the immigrants who moved directly to Zone 3, 35
percent gave family-related reasons, and 12 percent came with relatives.
Clearly, the presence of kin and family already residing in Zone 3 was a
major influence in directing these respondents' initial entry to the periph
ery. In comparison, small islanders who initially settled in the city and
then moved out to consolidate overwhelming cited house acquisition
considerations as their main motive (75 percent). For these aspiring sub
urbanites, family ties were less important, yet 11 percent did give family
related reasons for their subsequent relocation (table 5). From this evi
dence, it can be maintained that family ties are not severed between
urbanite and his/her rural kin. And, although house acquisition consid
erations are perhaps the dominant aspects in the consolidation process,
family ties do appear to playa role in subsequent relocation decision
making.

As a body of evidence on the role of family ties as an influential
factor both in initial location and in subsequent relocation processes of
low-income cityward migrants in Port of Spain, the weight of support is
for acceptance of Hypothesis 3. Kinship ties continue to be important

TAB L E 5 Small Islander: Motives for Moving Direct to Zone 3, and Indirectly to Zone 3
Via the City

Direct Movement Indirect Movement (Suburban)
Zone 3 Environmental Areas

Destination Areas EAl EA4 EA5 Total Percent EAl EA4 EA5 Total Percent
Motives"

Family Ties
Marriage 7 13 9 (29) 35 4 4 (9) 11

Came with parents 1 4 5 (10) 12 2 (2) 2
Wanted Own
Place 2 (2) 2 5 5 3 (13) 15
Built or Bought
Place 5 3 (9) 11 4 2 9 (15) 18

Cheap Rent
Available Place 5 10 5 (20) 24 6 8 13 (29) 34
Better or Bigger
Place 3 2 2 (7) 8 5 2 (7) 8
City Access Em-
ployment Access 2 4 (6) 7 2 (3) 4
Forced Move 0 0 3 4 (7) 8

Total 19 40 24 (83) 100 28 24 33 (85) 100
Percent 23 48 29 33 28 39

"In an open-ended question, respondents were asked to indicate the main reason why they moved to
their present place of residence (V.R.C. Social Survey Questionnaire 1971).
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links influencing the moves of the later waves of in-migrants. Later
migrants thus view the social cushion of the family or kinship group as
an important foothold for their entry into city life. Although family
related reasons are important for some aspiring suburbanites, the domi
nance of house acquisition considerations for the majority suggest that
consolidation may be a higher priority than maintaining a proximity to
kin in peripheral communities. In this respect, while Hypothesis 3 can
be supported, further evidence would be required to fully accept the
notion that kinship ties will be of continuing relevance in subsequent
relocation decision-making.

CONCLUSIONS

Evidence from the analyses of low-income settlement dynamics in
Mexico City and Port of Spain is conclusive in its support of the three
hypotheses. In both cities, three distinctive low-income residential areas
have developed and the evolution of the intraurban structure has influ
enced the geographical routes of cityward migrants in a regular and
consistent manner. Both cities, although differing in size, cultural back
ground, and geographical situation, have experienced a protracted pe
riod of rapid urbanization in which large-scale in-migration has been an
everpresent element. In Mexico City, the inner, older, "legitimized" co
lonias emerge as the primary reception area, superceding the central city
tugurios and vecindades in that role. As if representative of a later.phase
in the evolution of intraurban structure and subsequent relocation pro
cess, Port of Spain's experience is one in which the periphery is gaining
importance as a reception area. Further analysis in Port of Spain, iden
tifying the role of family and kinship ties as influential factors in the
relocation process, partially supports an argument in our proposed
model; it suggests that interactions at the informal level and communica
tion linkages between inner settlement areas and newer peripheral
areas, and between urban communities and rural or urban source com
munities, may act as social cushions to ease migrant entry into the urban
system. Since family ties are important pull factors in the initial settle
ment phase, and although of less importance are still relevant to some
cityward migrants in the subsequent relocation phase, it may be con
cluded that not only do family ties persist during the urban experience,
but they could therefore be of continuing importance as sources of infor
mation on housing vacancies, on employment opportunities, and pos
sibly on the provision of necessary goods and services. Admittedly, this
last point is more speculative than proven. Yet, to argue that family ties
will only be instrumental in influencing the locational choice decisions
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and not influential in other matters, because the questionnaire survey
merely asked for responses pertinent to residential-choice decisions, is
perhaps a more illogical speculation.

Irrespective of the intuitive reasoning in the last argument, it can
be stated confidently that the main tenets of the proposed model of
initial location and subsequent relocation processes of low-income city
ward migrants during later phases of continuing urbanization have been
substantiated by the evidence provided in the analysis of Port of Spain
and Mexico City. It is anticipated that further study of the relocation
processes of low-income migrants in other cities experiencing protracted
periods of urbanization will be equally supportive of the proposed three
phase evolutional model.

NOTES

1. Apparently, rent control is widespread in Latin America and the Caribbean. The Un
ited Nations reports rent control in Peru and Argentina (U.N. 1957). Oldman reports
of rent control in Mexico (Oldman 1967). Rent control is also in effect in Trinidad. In
addition to these cases, Turner has pointed out that, "in many cities in rapidly ur
banizing countries, governments have passed rent-freezing regulations" (Turner
1968, note 26, p. 363).

2. A distinction can be made between invasiones as illegal squatter settlements, clandes
tines as illegal subdivisions in which land is leased or sold without the real owners'
permission, and urbanizaciones, which are legally subdivided areas (Flinn and Con
verse 1970).

3. Clearly, the differing colonial histories, the ensuing institutional structures, not to
mention the effects of topography and the physical character of the urban site dif
ferentiate these two cities and greatly influence their evolving structure. However,
since we can observe in each city the general relationships between low-income mig
rant relocation decision-making and the evolving intraurban structure, such particu
lars can be satisfactorily set aside.

4. The islands of the Lesser Antilles to the north of Trinidad and Tobago have been a
regular source of foreign-born in-migrants seeking employment and an opportunity
for advancement. In Trinidad, these predominantly rural in-migrants have been con
sidered poor and uneducated, swelling the already burgeoning ranks of the low
income mass of urbanizing population (East Port of Spain Social Survey Report 1973).

5. An in-depth discussion of the evolution of low-income settlement areas in Mexico
City is provided in Brown's original treatise (Brown 1972).

6. "Vecindades are tiny tenement units in low, one-story buildings divided into rows
which give access to dwellings made up of single rooms without individual toilets
... are communal and are located in the central patio, where clothing is hung when
the dwelling does not have a porch and where the children play" (Banco Nacional
Hipotecario 1952, pp. 141-44).

7. Estimates for 1970 given in personal interviews with Lic. Carlos Torres, Director, De
partment of Data Processing, Federal District Office of Colonias Proletarias, January
1971.

8. This predominantly low-income eastern sector of Port of Spain is not the only area in
which peripheral expansion has occurred. In the west, contiguous to the East Indian
Community of S1. James, other peripheral low-income subdivisions squatments have
developed. A preliminary assessment of the character of development of these west
ern settlements suggests that their growth parallels that of low-income suburban de-

121

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124 Published online by Cambridge University Press

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0023879100033124


Latin American Research Review

velopments in the Laventille Hills (Conway 1978). For the purposes of this study, it is
felt that the dynamics of development and the characteristics of low-income mobility
in the eastern sector are representative of both low-income residential sectors.

9. This proposed alteration of the pattern of initial settlement and subsequent relocation
is a major point of departure from previous conceptualizations that have advocated
the two-stage process from central city-to-periphery (Mangin and Turner 1968). As
such, proof of its occurrence is crucial to our argument.

10. It is not possible to account for the initial residents who have since moved on. How
ever, given that the periphery is the preferred suburban environment for these low
income residents, the nature of the change in dominance of zones as reception areas
is as expected.

11. All tabulations, totals and percentages are of the 20% sample comprising a total of
2,445 households.

12. Responses were voluntary, offered to the open-ended questions, "Why did you
choose to come and live in Port of Spain?" and "Where or with whom did you stay
when you first moved to Port of Spain?" (V.R.C. Social Survey Questionnaire 1971).
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